REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

MARCH 8th, 2022
Present: Dolores Nabinger                          Supervisor

              Bob Evans                                       Councilman

             Gordie Daniels                                Councilman

             Michael Kauffman                          Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                 Councilwoman

              Matt Clark                                      Highway Superintendent

Recording Secretary: Aric McKown           Town Clerk

Guest(s): Bill Sherrick, Phil & Violet Wade, Recreation Director Dale Palmer, Depot Engineer Jason Fleming, Pool Superintendent Gary Richman & 3 BG Students.

Supervisor Nabinger called the Regular Meeting to order at 6:30PM.  

RESOLUTION # 1
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve the minutes from the February 8th, 2022 Regular Meeting.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Melissa Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #2
Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, to approve the minutes of the February 17th, 2022 Special Meeting.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

The following claims as set forth on abstract #3 for 2022 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#57-76 for $22,891.10
General Town Outside#5-6 for $4,030.00
Bennettsville Lights#3 for $16.59
Highway Town Wide#14-25 for $45,586.44
Highway Town Outside#11-14 for $11,676.26
RESOLUTION #3
Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of audited claims;

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #4
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to receive and file January 2022 Financial Report.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Guest(s) Questions or Concerns:  
JAC

Phil Wade of the Jericho Arts Council stated the production shows for this year have started and the balcony seats are done.  Wade mentioned there is railing that still needs to be installed, and he’s looking for any 1-inch pipe to be donated for the railing installation.  He said the heat in the theater needs to be checked and doesn’t know if it’s working.
VILLAGE

Mayor Wade reported the village would receive their USDARD grant for $30,000.00 to do the water engineering study.  No decision has been made yet on the water/ sewer project so as not to burden the taxpayers with these costs.  Wade said the village board has been working on their budget and expressed concern with the increasing fuel prices.  He reported there is over $300 million in FEMA Disaster funds still available and applications for these funds need to be submitted by June 1st.  The funds can be used for flood mitigation projects.

Violet Wade reminded the town board that a AED training needs to be rescheduled.

RESOLUTION #5

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman, to receive and file the reports from the Sanitation Officer, Assessor and Dog Control Officer.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

HIGHWAY

Highway Superintendent Matt Clark stated his department has been taking some trees down, working on equipment for Spring, and have finished their work on the trailer.  He brought up getting prices for a new 10-wheeler to replace the 2009 Western Star and indicated it would take 18 months to get a new truck if it was ordered today.  Clark said he’s put calls into Utica Mack & Tracey Equipment and has not gotten any phone calls back.
He brought up putting a dehumidifier in the basement, wondered where it would go and what would be the best possible solution for taking care of the musty smell in the basement.  Clark said he contacted JM Electric about a generator for the highway garage and got a quote of $12,000.00.  He asked JM Electric about wiring for our existing smaller generator.  Clark reported a dug out at Clinton Park had blown over from the recent windstorm and was in pieces.
RECREATION

Recreation Director Dale Palmer informed the town board he’s been reaching out to past employees to see if they’re interested in coming back to work this summer.  Palmer said the Bainbridge Elementary School is on board with holding the playground program there this summer, and Stephanie Brown will be coming back as our playground program director.  He mentioned the Afton Central School would hold a lifeguard training in May.

STONE BIDS

Stone Bids for the 2022-2023 season were opened at 6:45pm and read by Town Clerk McKown.
STONE BIDS: #1A #1B #1ST (Washed Sand)

Carver $26.35/ton, $21.35/ton, $21.35/ton

Hanson $27.75/ton, $26.75/ton, $25.75/ton

Cobleskill $28.70/ton, $23.70/ton, $23.70/ton

RESOLUTION #6
 Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman to award the bid for #1A, #1B, #1ST (Washed Stone) to Carver Sand & Gravel for the 2022-2023 season.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
POOL

Pool Superintendent Gary Richman said the equipment for the pump house will be here on March 15th, with the work on the pump house to begin tomorrow.

Barbara Bowker continues to call and ask about her parents missing sign at Payne Park.  Richman said the town might need to replace this sign.  The town board discussed the matter and the idea of putting a plaque up instead to replace it. Richman will contact Bowker to see if this is acceptable.
CLINTON PARK

Park Superintendent Richman mentioned his meeting with John Harmon, and it was decided the Town will keep all seasonable camping money and the Bainbridge Chamber will collect all other camping money for the week of the Canoe Regatta.
Richman informed the town board of a family reunion to be held at General Clinton Park on April 16th, and we have booked 8 seasonal campers so far.  The town board held conversation on the seasonal camping and placing 2 seasonal campers together, as opposed to alternative sites.
Richman said he’d gotten some ‘rough’ prices on new mowers for the park.  Here are those prices:

Jacobson mower- $ 80,410.00

Grasslands/ Toro- $78,958.00

He said these prices are good for 30 days, but we wouldn’t see delivery for the Toro until the end of 2023, and the Jacobson at the end of 2022.  The town board held conversation on the matter and concluded they would keep the old mower and figure out how to pay for it at next month’s meeting.
DEPOT ENGINEERING

Engineer Jason Fleming of Depot Engineering provided the town board with engineered plans for the renovations of the bathrooms at the town pool.  He also sent these plans to Steve Fox at County Code Enforcement, who had asked that a railing be installed by the sidewalk and ramp.  Fleming said these plans are bid ready and went over the schedule of these plans that included the bid notice day, pre-bid meeting day, and bid opening day.  He said these dates should be posted in the Evening Sun, the town’s website, and Facebook page.  The contract would be submitted to legal counsel for review. Fleming went over the details of the plans and fielded questions from the town board.  The town board agreed to do motion detector lights and low point drains for the bathrooms.

Jason Fleming updated the town board with the status on flood plain map at General Clinton Park and his communication with the county.  Fleming suggested doing a map revision, and that could take a year to do.  He said he would check on the cost to get the map officially revised and let us know at next month’s meeting.  The town board discussed the matter with Fleming and concluded this could be a Fall project.

TOWN CLERK
Town Clerk McKown reported his office has been consistently working with Thoma on their administrative plan, providing any information requested so that it can be submitted to the Office of Community Renewal.  At this point we are just waiting for further instruction.
McKown asked the town board for a motion to pass a resolution appointing the Town Supervisor as the Fair Housing Officer, following the hiring of Thoma Consultants as the grant consultant administrator.

RESOLUTION #7
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman, to appoint the Town Supervisor as the Fair Housing Officer.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Town Clerk McKown reminded the town board the time is approaching for getting the contracts signed for our contractual events at Clinton Park.  He asked Councilman Daniels and Councilwoman Fuller about getting the revisions to these contracts done, to show the boundaries with campers and contractual events.  The town board held discussion on the matter, and the importance of establishing these boundary lines.  Daniels and Fuller said they would arrange a day to get this taken care of.
McKown said the new computers in the Town Clerk’s office are working great and Josh from the DTC should be back in a few weeks to install the new phones system.

Councilwoman Fuller commented on the court’s audit she conducted with Councilman Kauffman.  They said most issues were addressed following the state’s audit, that included online payments not being accounted for and dates for bank reconciliations not being recorded.  Fuller brought up Justice Davis wanting to come and address any issues at the monthly town board meeting.  Both Fuller and Kauffman suggested the court use duplicate checks and that there were improvements made.
Supervisor Nabinger stated she would write a letter to the NYS Courts by March 25th, saying an audit had been conducted.

RESOLUTION #8

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to accept the 2022 Justice Audit.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
Councilman Kauffman mentioned sick time for Deputy Clerk Cooper and held discussion with the town board on the matter.  He recommended giving her 5 days of paid sick time each year.
RESOLUTION #9
Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to give Deputy Clerk Cooper 5 days of paid sick time each year.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Councilman Evans talked about the audit that he conducted with Supervisor Nabinger on the town clerk’s office.  He said things were in order, deposits were made regularly, and reconciliations are being done with adequate documentation.  Evans noted that receipts were only being given out when they were asked for.  The Town Clerk’s office will provide receipts to all, not just those that ask for them.
Evans talked about his audit of Supervisor Nabinger’s books, adding deposits are made regularly, reconciliations are being done by our bookkeeper with supportive documentation, and noted a yearly review of our assets should be implemented.

Evans brought up the uncleared checks that show up on our bank statements and wondered who follows up on these checks.  Supervisor Nabinger said she would follow up with Bookkeeper Sherman on this.

Councilman Evans asked if the annual report had been filed yet and if there was date when this would be done.  Nabinger said she would get with Bookkeeper Sherman on this as well.

Supervisor Nabinger said she’d spoken with our attorney on the local law for alternative energy and was informed the state has recently changed the law, so our attorney needs to make some changes, and this should be done by our next meeting.
Nabinger brought up the franchise agreement with Spectrum, and how our attorneys asked if the town was looking to make a percentage of the gross revenue.  The town board discussed this and concluded the town does not want to take a percentage of gross revenue, as the taxpayer is ultimately the one having to pay increased costs.
Supervisor Nabinger said there would be a webinar training for our Town Planning Board at the end of the month.  She talked about the representative from Solar Generation who had attended the Planning Board meeting recently.  They are purchasing 500 acres over on Faye Smith Rd and are looking to install a 100-megawatt solar farm at this location.  Solar Generation also the own the land where the Jennison Station is located.

Nabinger mentioned updating our Comprehensive Plan but said we should wait until we get our local law on alternative energy finished.  She said she was approached by John Harmon on a discount for seasonal camping at Clinton Park.

The town board discussed this and concluded they would not allow him a discount.
RESOLUTION #10
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to go into executive session.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION #11
Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to come out of executive session.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Motion to Adjourn at 8:30PM

Respectively Submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

